EDINBURGH SHERIFF COURT AWI USER GROUP
Minutes of meeting on Thursday 20th August 2015 at 16:30
Present:
Sheriff Reith QC (Chair)


Sheriff Corke


Sheriff Braid


Isobel Duff, Head of the Civil Department



Ann Lowe, AWI Clerk and Secretary to the User Group


A Dowcra, Solicitor and Safeguarder


K Philp, Solicitor


D Allison, on behalf of the Office of the Public Guardian


R Fairgrieve, Solicitor and Safeguarder


C Watt, Anderson Strathern, Solicitor on behalf of Midlothian Council


H McGinty, Solicitor and Safeguarder


W Dalgliesh, on behalf of Scottish Legal Aid Board


M Clarke, Solicitor on behalf of City of Edinburgh Council
1. Welcome and apologies:
Apologies were received from Gordon Wilson of East Lothian Council.

Sheriff Reith welcomed everyone to the first meeting of the AWI User Group.

2.  Membership of User Group
Sheriff Reith reminded members that membership of the group was a matter for the Sheriff Principal and that the group had to be a manageable size but that, if anyone had any views or suggestions about the composition of the group, these would be welcome.  Sheriff Reith also indicated that there had been some discussion about whether mental health officers might be invited to become members, but that the current view was that they should not be.  First of all, the three councils by which the MHOs are employed are in any event represented on the User Group.  Secondly, if MHOs were to be invited to be members, there would be a question about whether there should be just one MHO invited or three (one for each council area), with implications for the issue of the size of the User Group.  Thirdly, there might be a question about whether MHOs are, strictly, court users. Following discussion it was agreed that at this time the group should remain as per the current list but that, if it was thought necessary, a MHO could be invited to attend a meeting in the future if there were issues to be discussed that required their input. 
3. Frequency of meetings
Sheriff Reith indicated that, having discussed matters with the Sheriff Principal, the feeling had been that two meetings a year would probably be sufficient, but with the ability to arrange ad hoc meetings if requested.  She asked for the views of members, and they agreed that twice yearly would be appropriate.  Sheriff Reith indicated to the members that an ad hoc meeting could be arranged should something arise that required discussion before the next scheduled meeting.
4. Dedicated AWI clerk and e-mail address
Sheriff Reith advised the group that, after seeking the best options with the Head of Civil, Isobel Duff, as to how the administrative work and clerking of the AWI business could best be managed, it had been decided that having one dedicated AWI clerk and an AWI mailbox was the best option.  Members expressed the view that this is working well.
5. Website and dissemination of information to court users
Sheriff Reith advised members that it was the intention to have an AWI webpage created within the Edinburgh Sheriff Court page on the Scottish Court and Tribunals web page which would show the minutes of meetings etc.  This would be in a similar vein to the Personal Injury User Group webpage.  Members agreed that this would be helpful.  Mr Fairgrieve asked if links could be added to resources such as SLAB, OPG, MWC and decided cases.  Isobel Duff agreed to take this forward. 

Sheriff Reith also advised members that her understanding was that there was an arrangement in relation to the Family Court User Group whereby a larger group of practitioners meets shortly before the Court User Group. They use this earlier meeting to discuss issues that non-members of the Court User Group would like to see discussed at the next FCUG meeting. These are collated by one solicitor (who is a member of the Court User Group) and they are then taken forward for discussion at the next meeting of the Court User Group.  She then disseminates information back from the Court User Group to the members of the larger group of practitioners.  The Sheriff wondered if this was something that members felt would be beneficial in relation to AWI.  Members agreed to have a discussion informally about this possibility. Sheriff Reith understood that everyone has each other’s email address to share information in the meantime. 
Action points: (1) Isobel Duff to take forward creation of a webpage and (2) members to discuss informally whether they would like to have meetings of a larger group of practitioners before the Court User Group meetings are held.
6. Practice Note – operation and review
Sheriff Reith indicated that the Practice Note which commenced in February 2015 was being kept under review and she had in mind suggesting some revisals for consideration by the Sheriff Principal.
The first revisal that Sheriff Reith thought would be helpful in relation to the Edinburgh Practice Note would be an amendment to paragraph (e) in order to clarify that an applicant should also include averments as to the identity of the “nearest relative” as defined in section 87(1) of the 2000 Act and section 254 of the 2003 Act.  The precise identity of the “nearest relative” as so defined is required, for example, for the purposes of section 1(4)(b) of the 2000 Act.  It is also required in the light of rule 3.16.4 of the Summary Applications Rules as regards those upon whom service of an application requires to be made.  The “primary carer” and “any named person” also require to be identified for rule 3.16.4 (which also should be done by way of averment in an application).  Sheriff Corke also indicated that he would like applications to differentiate between siblings, identifying them in order of age with the oldest first.  
Sheriff Reith also indicated that her view was that paragraph (k) should be amended in order to provide that a writ to should be accompanied by letters from anyone whose appointment was sought as guardian or substitute guardian to be signed personally by that person rather than on their behalf.  In response to an enquiry about possible implications if such a letter proved to contain inaccurate representations, Sheriff Reith confirmed that that could amount to an attempt to pervert the course of justice because the court would be acting upon reliance of the representation.  
Mr Dowcra kindly agreed to share with members a style letter that his firm uses and which is signed personally by the person whose appointment is sought.  Mrs Lowe will give him a list of email addresses for members.
Sheriff Reith also felt that a paragraph could usefully be added to the Practice Note in order to make it clear that, if the appointment of a substitute guardian is sought, the crave should set out the proposed powers ad longum (and not just say “the same powers”).  This way, the final interlocutor granted by the court will set out ad longum the powers granted to the substitute in the event that it becomes necessary to activate that substitute appointment.  The OPG would then be able to issue a standalone laminate of an extract from the final interlocutor granted by the court setting the powers specifically granted to the substitute guardian by the court and which he or she would then be able to exhibit, for example, to banks.  Ms Allison from the OPG confirmed that this would be helpful as, at present, the OPG is having to attach to the new appointment an extract of powers granted to the original guardian, but this is not ideal.  The same approach should apply in relation to a minute for renewal.  Such a minute should equally set out ad longum the powers sought to be renewed.
It might also be for consideration whether the Practice Note should also be amended in order to make it clear that it also relates to applications for intervention orders.  
Members were asked if there were any comments or suggestions in relation to the current Practice Note or any difficulties had arisen.  Ms McGinty said that she understood that some mental health officers were having difficulty complying with paragraph (e) in the sense that they sometimes spent a lot of time trying to contact and trace relatives.  She asked whether there could be more flexibility in dispensing with intimation.  Sheriffs Reith and Braid indicated that intimation to relevant persons, including relatives, and even the “nearest relative”, can be dispensed with by the court provided that an application contains a crave with supporting averments to explain and justify this.   Sheriff Reith reminded members of the power available in terms of section 4(1) which enables the sheriff to make an order to the effect that intimation of certain applications should not be given to the nearest relative of an adult.  
Sheriff Reith also advised members that the Practice Note for Glasgow Sheriff Court was currently under review, and that a revised draft was with the Sheriff Principal at Glasgow for his consideration and approval.  The Glasgow AWI Sheriffs have undertaken to let Sheriff Reith have a copy of the revised version once it has been approved by the Sheriff Principal.  
Action points: (1) Mr Dowcra to share with members the style letter, and Mrs Lowe is to give him a list of email addresses for members, and (2) Practice Note to be kept under review.
7. Court arrangements and programming
Members indicated that they were content that the current arrangements were operating satisfactorily and that it would be difficult to timetable cases any other way.  They did not favour allocated timed hearings as they did not think that this would work for AWI hearings.  Due to the volume of cases a full day Guardianship court works well.  Mr Fairgrieve also asked whether there were dedicated proof court dates for AWI cases.  Sheriff Reith indicated that there were dedicated proof weeks in family and PI cases but that this was not the case for AWI cases because so few AWI cases went to proof.  If a proof is required in an AWI case, it would be assigned for a usual proof week but, because of the subject-matter, it would be a priority case.  Isobel Duff also confirmed that if there was urgency an additional proof court could be set up if necessary.  Sheriff Reith was of the view that, in view of their specialist nature, the AWI Sheriffs should conduct any AWI proofs and that they should not just be allocated to any sheriff.
8. Safeguarders
This item had been added to the agenda at the request of Mr Wilson of East Lothian Council.  However, due to an urgent matter, he had been unable to attend the meeting today.  Sheriff Reith suggested that the item should perhaps be continued to the next meeting to enable Mr Wilson to be present.  However, Ms McGinty indicated that, having spoken to Mr Wilson before the meeting, she had understood from him that the matter was not now such an issue.  It was therefore agreed that Mrs Lowe should write to him to ask if he would like the item to be placed on the agenda for the next meeting or not.  
Sheriff Reith advised members in the meantime that the Sheriff Principal’s view was that “The sheriffs have a statutory duty under section 3 of the 2000 Act to consider whether it is necessary to appoint a safeguarder.  Sheriffs will appoint a safeguarder if the circumstances of the case make it necessary to do so.  Beyond that the sheriffs are not able to give any guidance as they may then properly be criticised for fettering their discretion.”
Mr Clarke said that there seemed to be more safeguarders being appointed and that this was having an impact financially on the Council.  However, he also said that he did understand that this was an important part of the process.  Mr Fairgrieve wondered if this was because of an increase in applications.  Sheriff Braid observed that often it was the MHO who suggested a safeguarder.  One member also commented that the appointment of a safeguarder can avoid the need for continuations.
Ms Watt indicated that her impression was that previously safeguarders were appointed less often at the warranting stage and had instead been appointed more often at the hearing assigned.  Sheriff Reith explained that cases are now “front-loaded” with more scrutiny.  She also suggested that, if there is an issue about a safeguarder’s fees, a taxation should be sought.  Ms McGinty advised that Law Accountants who tax accounts use the reporter’s scale, as in family cases.  

Sheriff Reith also drew members’ attention to the fact that, at the recent Public Guardianship Conference in Edinburgh in May 2015, the view had been expressed by a number of experienced practitioners that sheriffs were not appointing safeguarders in nearly enough cases.  This observation had been made in the course of a session about Scotland’s compliance with Article 12 of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities which refers to the need for safeguards to ensure that measures relating to the exercise of legal capacity “respect the rights, will and preferences of the person…”.  She also advised members her information was that the UN assessment of the extent to which Scotland complies with the Convention is about to take place, and that sections 1 and 3 of the 2000 Act would of course be relevant to this.  
Action point: Mrs Lowe to write to Mr Wilson to ask if he would like this item to be placed on the agenda for the next meeting or not.  

9. Any other competent business
Ms Watt asked Sheriff Reith whether, if she was unable to attend a meeting due to annual leave or other commitments, she could send a substitute to attend in her place.  Sheriff Reith after discussion with her brother sheriffs agreed that if a member could not attend a meeting then a substitute could attend.

Ms Watt also brought up the issue of applications for Banning Orders in terms of the 2007 Act.  She wondered whether, in view of the fact that such cases also involved vulnerable adults, they could be dealt with in a similar manner to AWI cases, namely by AWI sheriffs in a closed court.  Mr Clarke supported this.  However, Sheriff Braid pointed out that this would not be possible because there is specific provision for AWI cases to be heard in private, whereas summary applications for Banning Orders are heard in public.  Mrs Duff also advised there was in any event no spare capacity in the court programme to facilitate this at the moment.
Mr Clarke also asked if it would be possible to extend the 28 day period for service.  Sheriff Reith indicated that she would find it helpful to be able to do this but reminded members that the court was bound by the terms of rule 3.16.6 of the Summary Application Rules which provides in relation to an application under the 2000 Act that a hearing to determine any application “shall take place within 28 days of the interlocutor fixing the hearing”.  The only route to changing this would be to make representations to the Scottish Civil Justice Council.

10. Date of next meeting
It was agreed that the next meeting would take place on 18th February 2016 at 4.30pm at Edinburgh Sheriff Court.
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